## **Encinoigs**

<sup>1</sup> A Place Out of Time: The Bordentown School (Hudson West Productions 2009).

<sup>2</sup> *Id; See Also*, Mildred L. Rice Jordan, Reclaiming African American Students: Legacies, Lessons, and Prescriptions: The Bordentown School Model 64-66 (2017).

<sup>3</sup> N.J. Const. art. I § 5.

<sup>4</sup> George Streater, School in Jersey Aids Negro Youths; Bordentown 'Exposes' Them to Trades and Skills While Promoting Self-Respect, N.Y. TIMES, November 21, 1948, at 67.

<sup>5</sup> Jersey to Close All-Negro School Because It Can't Get White Pupils, N.Y. TIMES, Dec. 18, 1954, at 17.

<sup>6</sup> Letter from Assistant Commissioner of Education, Joseph Clayton to Deputy Attorney General Thomas Cook, November 22, 1954 (on file at the New Jersey State Archives, Department of Education, Manual Training and Industrial School for Colored Youth, Unprocessed Records, 1890's – 1950's, Correspondence Box 1).

<sup>7</sup> *Community Homes*, OFF. ATT'Y GEN., https://www.njoag.gov/about/divisions-and-offices/juvenile-justice-commission-home/residential-community-homes/ (last visited March 28, 2024).

<sup>8</sup> JJC Secure Care facilities: The Female Secure Care and Intake Facility, OFF. ATT'Y GEN., https://www.nj.gov/ lps/jjc/secure\_female\_intake.htm (last visited March 28, 2024).

9 OFF. ATT'Y GEN., *supra* note 7.

<sup>10</sup> JJC Secure Care Facilities: Juvenile Medium Security Facility, OFF. ATT'Y GEN., https://www.nj.gov/lps/jjc/ secure\_bordentown.htm, (Last Visited March 28, 2024). <sup>11</sup> N.J. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY OFF. OF MGMT. & BUDGET, GOVERNOR'S FY 2025 DETAILED BUDGET D-290 (2024), https://www.nj.gov/treasury/omb/publications/25budget/pdf/FY2025-Budget-Detai-Full.pdf.
 <sup>12</sup> THE SENT'G PROJECT, BLACK DISPARITIES IN YOUTH INCARCERATION (2023), https://www.sentencingproj-ect.org/app/uploads/2023/12/Black-Disparities-in-Youth-Incarceration.pdf?emci=3b1046ed-3298-ee11-8925-002248223f36&cendi=06534606-fd98-ee11-8925-002248223cbb&ceid=12793221.
 <sup>13</sup> *Id.*

<sup>14</sup> Joshua Rovner, The Sent'g Project, Racial Disparities in Youth Commitments and Arrests (2016), https:// www.sentencingproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/Racial-Disparities-in-Youth-Commitments-and-Arrests.pdf.

 <sup>15</sup> JUV. JUST. COMM'N, RECIDIVISM AND OUTCOMES REPORT: A THREE-YEAR-FOLLOW-UP OF YOUTH RELEASED IN 2017 AND 2018 8-14 (2024), https://www.nj.gov/oag/jjc/pdf/2017-2018 Outcomes Report FINAL.pdf.
 <sup>16</sup> 150 Years is Enough: Make Your Voice Heard, N.J. INST. Soc. JUST. (Aug 18, 2017), https://njisj.org/150\_ years\_is\_enough\_make\_your\_voice\_heard/.

<sup>17</sup> *150 Years is Enough Campaign: FAQ*, N.J. INST. Soc. JUST. https://njisj.org/150faq/ (Last Visited March 28, 2024).

<sup>18</sup> 300+ Attend Rally to Say #150yearsisenough, N.J. INST. Soc. JUST. (June 29, 2017), https://njisj.org/ 150yearsisenoughrally/.

<sup>19</sup> Institute Statement on Governor Christie's Plan to Close Two New Jersey Youth Prisons, N.J. INST. Soc. JUST. (Jan 8, 2018), https://njisj.org/institute\_statement\_on\_governor\_christie\_s\_plan\_to\_close\_two\_new\_jersey\_youth\_prisons/.

<sup>20</sup> Governor Christie Announces Unprecedented Investment in Juvenile Justice System, INSIDER NJ, Jan. 8, 2017, 6:57 PM), https://www.insidernj.com/press-release/governor-christie-announces-unprecedented-investment-juvenile-justice-system/#:~:text=Trenton%2C%20NJ%20%E2%80%93%20Governor%20Chris%20Christie%2-0today%20announced,Care%20and%20Intake%20Facility%2C%20referred%20to%20as%20Hayes.

<sup>21</sup> OFF. ATT'Y GEN., *supra* note 8 (showing that Hayes has a capacity for 48 youth); OFF. ATT'Y GEN., *supra* note 10 (showing that JMSF has capacity for 118 youth); *JJC Secure Care facilities: New Jersey Training School,* OFF. ATT'Y GEN., https://www.nj.gov/lps/jjc/secure\_njts.htm (last visited March 28, 2024)(showing that Jamesburg has capacity for approximately 200 youth).

<sup>22</sup> JUV. JUS. COMM'N, JUV DEMOGRAPHICS AND STATISTICS (2024) https://www.nj.gov/oag/jjc/ stats/2024-0322-Juvenile-Demographics-and-Stats.pdf.

<sup>23</sup> Joshua Rovner, The Sent'g Project, Covid-19 in Juvenile Facilities (2021), https://www.sentencing-project.org/fact-sheet/covid-19-in-juvenile-facilities/.

<sup>24</sup> Karen Yi, *NJ Had One of the Largest Prison Population Drops in the U.S.*, THE GOTHAMIST (Mar. 10, 2022), https://gothamist.com/news/nj-had-one-of-largest-prison-population-drops-in-the-us-study-finds.

<sup>25</sup> N.J. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY OFF. OF MGMT. & BUDGET, GOVERNOR'S FY 2021 DETAILED BUDGET D-257 (2020) https://www.nj.gov/treasury/omb/publications/21budget/pdf/FY21GBM.pdf (shows the operating budget for the JJC Institutional Control and Supervision, \$41,155,000, added to the budget for Institutional Care and Treatment, \$14,645,000, equals \$55,800,000).

<sup>26</sup> OFF. GOVERNOR, Acting Governor Oliver Signs Legislation Establishing Juvenile Justice Pilot Program, (Aug. 11, 2021), https://www.nj.gov/governor/news/562021/20210811a.shtml.

<sup>27</sup> Essex County Executive DiVincenzo Announced Partnership with United Community Corporation to Open First-ever Restorative and Transformative Justice Hub Pilot Program NJ Juvenile Justice Commission Provides Grant to Establish Innovative Approach to Addressing Juvenile Crime, THE COUNTY OF ESSEX, NEW JERSEY, https:// essexcountynj.org/essex-county-executive-divincenzo-announced-partnership-with-united-community-corporation-to-open-first-ever-restorative-and-transformative-justice-hub-pilot-program-nj-juvenile-justice-commission-pro/ (Last visited on Mar. 28, 2024).

<sup>28</sup> HUDSON WEST PRODUCTIONS, *supra* note 1.

<sup>29</sup> Report of Dr. Booker T. Washington on Bordentown, December 28, 1920 (on file at The New Jersey State Archives, New Jersey State Archives, Department of Education, Manual Training and Industrial School for Colored Youth, Unprocessed Records, 1890's – 1950's, Publications Box 1).

<sup>30</sup> Lester B. Granger, *Ironsides*, Southern Workman, 223, 229 (1927) https://ia904706.us.archive.org/9/items/ Lett072/072.pdf.

<sup>31</sup> Jillian Jimenez, *The History of Child Protection in the African American Community: Implications for Current Child Welfare Policies*, 28 CHILD. YOUTH SERVICES REV., 888 (2006).

<sup>32</sup> INTERRACIAL COMMITTEE OF THE NEW JERSEY CONFERENCE OF SOCIAL WORK, THE NEGRO IN NEW JERSEY 60 (New Jersey Conference of Social Work 1932), https://archive.org/details/negroinnewjersey00newj/page/ n7/mode/2up.

<sup>33</sup> Anne Levin, *A Resurgence of Interest in Unique Bordentown School*, TOWN TOPICS (July 11, 2018) https:// www.towntopics.com/wordpress/2018/07/11/a-resurgence-of-interest-in-unique-bordentown-school/.

<sup>34</sup> W.R. Valentine, *The State Aids Negro Youth*, 9 N. J. EDUC. REV. 46, 46 (1935), https://archive.org/details/ sim\_new-jersey-education-association-njea-review\_1935-11\_9\_2/page/46/mode/2up?view=theater.

<sup>35</sup> Connie Goddard, View of the Bordentown School as Institution and Idea: The Manual Training and Industrial School Honored Educational Priorities of Washington, Du Bois, and Dewey 114 (2018) (Ph.D dissertation, Rutgers University) https://njs.libraries.rutgers.edu/index.php/njs/article/view/125/150.

<sup>36</sup> Valentine, *supra* note 34 at 47.

<sup>37</sup> Id.

<sup>38</sup> Cristina Rojas, *Alumni Reflect on Impact of Manual Training and Industrial School for Colored Youth in Bordentown*, NJ.COM (Aug. 4, 2014, 7:00 AM), http://www.nj.com/mercer/index.ssf/2014/08/alumni\_gather\_in\_bordentown\_to\_reflect\_on\_impact\_of\_manual\_training\_and\_ industrial\_school\_for\_colore.html. <sup>39</sup> Minutes of the state board of education, 1941 (on file at the New Jersey Archives, Department of Education, State Board of Education, 1/40-6/45).

<sup>40</sup> Valentine, *supra* note 34 at 47.

<sup>41</sup> Goddard, *supra* note 35 at 119.

<sup>43</sup> HUDSON WEST PRODUCTIONS, *supra* note 1.

<sup>44</sup> The school's *Ironsides Echo* newspaper received a press award from the Columbia Scholastic Press Association in May 1930. *Through the Years with the Echo*, IRONSIDES ECHO (June, 1955) https://dspace.njstatelib. org/bitstreams/47da5cf2-df04-4104-bba5-5cc91ef33f8d/download.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Id.

<sup>45</sup> Ezola Bolden Adams, *The Role and Function of the Manual Training and Industrial School at Bordentown as an Alternative School 1915-1955*, (1977)(Ph. D. dissertation, Rutgers University)(ProQuest), https://www.proquest.com/docview/302853048?fromopenview=true&fromunauthdoc=true&pq-origsite=gscholar&-sourcetype=Dissertations%20&%20Theses.

<sup>46</sup> Andrea McChristian, N.J. INST. FOR SOC. JUSTICE, *Bring Our Children Home: A Prison-to-School Pipeline for New Jersey's Youth* 3 (2018), https://d3n8a8pro7vhmx.cloudfront.net/njisj/pages/982/attachments/original/1520007695/BordentownFinalCompressed.pdf?1520007695.

<sup>47</sup> Brown v. Board of Educ., 347 U.S. 483 (1954).

<sup>48</sup> Legislative Group Firm Votes to Keep Status Quo At Bordentown School, TRENTONIAN, Jun. 4, 1955, at 3 (on file at The New Jersey State Archives, New Jersey State Archives, Department of Education, Manual Training and Industrial School for Colored Youth, Unprocessed Records, 1890's – 1950's, Publications Box 1).
<sup>49</sup> REPORT OF THE COMMISSION ESTABLISHED UNDER ASSEMBLY CONCURRENT RESOLUTION NO. 22, 1955, TO STUDY THE PROPOSED DISCONTINUANCE OF BORDENTOWN MANUAL TRAINING SCHOOL TO THE NEW JERSEY LEGISLATURE JUNE, 1, 1955 (1955), https://dspace.njstatelib.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/ab85ee4a-3060-41fc-9c6f-d2dfe314a8ff/content.

<sup>50</sup> *Id.* at 4.

<sup>51</sup> *Id.* at 5.

<sup>52</sup> Id.

<sup>53</sup> *The Bordentown School, It Happened Here: New Jersey,* N.J. HISTORICAL COMM'N, http://www.nj.gov/state/ historical/it-happened-here/ ihhnj-er-bordentown.pdf (last visited March 28, 2024).

<sup>54</sup> Off. Att'y Gen., *supra* note 8.

<sup>55</sup> Off. Att'y Gen., *supra* note 7.

<sup>56</sup> Off. Att'y Gen., *supra* note 10.

<sup>57</sup> Here is a list of all viable recommendations for repurposing the New Jersey Training School and the Juvenile Medium Security Facility from focus group participants assembled for this report:

- Transitional housing for formerly justice-involved youth,
- A cultural or heritage center focusing on Black achievement in New Jersey,
- A museum,
- A community advocacy center for at-risk youth,
- A park or gathering place,
- Mental health outreach programs,
- Event Center,
- Office space for non-profit organizations,
- Recreation or Sporting Camp,
- Site for Multidisciplinary Summer Intensive Programs

<sup>58</sup> Focus Group Interview Questions by Ashanti Jones (2023) https://docs.google.com/document/d/13Rx-AudXbnmH-T8e9BcVs8yQ5zbQSPgN09g4e5mgLKi0/edit?usp=sharing. <sup>59</sup> See McChristian, *supra* note 46 at 22, where the Institute recommended that to restore the Bordentown School the following steps will need to be followed:

- Work with the Department of Education to develop a plan for erecting a modern Bordentown School that employs a high school early college model;
- Explore the feasibility of this high school operating as a residential school;
- The curriculum at the school should focus on life and career development, college preparation, vocational training, and other supportive elements available to youth at the original Bordentown School; and
- Ensure that disciplinary standards at the school are centered on restorative justice rather than punitive measures with the school addressing issues in real-time instead of involving law enforcement.

<sup>60</sup> N.J. STATE LIBR., NATIONAL REGISTER OF HISTORIC PLACES REGISTRATION FORM NEW JERSEY MANUAL TRAINING AND INDUSTRIAL SCHOOL FOR COLORED YOUTH 9 (1996), https://dspace.njstatelib.org/xmlui/bitstream/handle/10929/49171/Bordentown school continuation sheet.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.
<sup>61</sup> Early College High School Model, Blueprints Programs, BLUEPRINTS FOR HEALTHY YOUTH DEV. https://www. blueprintsprograms.org/programs/1472999999/early-college-high-school-model/ (last visited Mar. 28, 2024).
<sup>62</sup> BARD EARLY COLLEGE, https://bhsec.bard.edu/our-model/ - :~:text=The%20Bard%20Early%20College%20model%20is%20centered%20on,and%20strong%2C%20tailored%20partnerships%20with%20 public%20school%20systems (last Visited Mar. 28, 2024).

<sup>63</sup> Interdistrict Public School Choice Program, N.J. STATE DEPT. OF EDUC., https://www.nj.gov/education/ choice/ (last Visited March 28, 2024).

<sup>64</sup> N.J. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY OFF. OF MGMT. & BUDGET, *supra* note 11 at D-110.

<sup>65</sup> *Fulton Community Reentry Center Under Construction*, OSBOURNE, https://www.osborneny.org/our-services/ fulton-community-reentry-center-under-construction (last visited March 28, 2024).

<sup>66</sup> Historic Brushy Mountain State Penitentiary, https://tourbrushy.com/ (Last visited, March 29, 2024).

<sup>67</sup> *Fort Lyon*, Office of Homeless Initiatives, Colorado Department of Local Affairs, https://cdola. colorado.gov/fortlyon (Last visited March 29, 2024).

<sup>68</sup> Andrew Beaujon, A Notorious DC Prison Is Now a Classy Suburban Development. Here's What It Looks Like. WASHINGTONIAN (May 22, 2020), https://www.washingtonian.com/2020/05/22/notorious-dc-prison-lorton-classy-suburban-development-heres-what-it-looks-like/.

<sup>69</sup> Grace Marketplace, https://www.gracemarketplace.org/our-history (Last visited March 29, 2024).

<sup>70</sup> *How the Prison Site Will Be Used*, GROWING CHANGE https://www.growingchange.org/reclaim-attain-sus-tain/site-usage/ (Last Visited March 29, 2024).

<sup>71</sup> A.J. Herrington, *New York Prison Being Transformed Into \$150 Million Cannabis Campus*, HIGH TIMES (Sept. 28, 2021), https://hightimes.com/news/new-york-prison-being-transformed-into-150-million-cannabis-campus/.

<sup>72</sup> Travis Clark, *Inside the abandoned Staten Island prison that has emerged as a prime location for movies and TV shows, including Netflix's 'Daredevil' and 'Orange Is the New Black'*, BUSINESS INSIDER (Nov. 15, 2018), https:// www.businessinsider.com/inside-staten-island-prison-where-daredevil-orange-is-the-new-black-film-2018-11. <sup>73</sup> OSBOURNE, *supra* note 65.

<sup>74</sup> Granger, *supra* note 30 at 231.

## njisj.org